LA /ESSEX PRIMARY HEADS’ ASSOCIATION WEST AREA

WEDNESDAY 14 NOVEMBER 2012, The Churchgate Hotel
MEETING SUMMARY: ISSUES AND RECOMMENDATIONS 

Agendas and minutes for these meetings available at www.essexprimaryheads.co.uk
	
	Attendance List
	

	
	Welcome and introductions 
Isobel Barron, West Vice-Chair
Workshops:
· Using RAISEonline
· Ofsted inspection experience
· Assertive Mentoring 
WEPHA update
	New headteachers in post

Isobel Barron

Great Dunmow Primary

Amanda Beggs
           The Leverton Infants & Nursery (Acting)

Tracey Bratley

Chrishall Holy Trinity And St Nicholas
                                            CE Primary School

John Howett

Newport Primary School

Claire Jackman 

Great Easton CE Primary School

Nathan Lowe

The Flitch Green Academy (Acting)

Gillian Napier 

Farnham and Rickling Primaries

Farewell to the following headteachers:
Shaon Ishaque

Kingsmoor Primary

Rose Pepper

Longwood Primary

Nigel Roberts

Jerounds Juniors 

Pav Saunders

Fawbert & Barnard Primary

Steve Mellors and Jacky Castle
Sheila Lewis-Smith  (Harlowbury Primary)
John Howett and Shirley Warbrick
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	AREA AGENDA

Welcome, introductions and update
	Tim Coulson, Director for Education and Learning


	p 2 -5
	Working in partnership towards solutions for  Essex
	Tim Coulson, Director for Education and Learning

	p 5-8
	Human Resources update 
	Silvia Mitchell and Sue Feldman

	p 9-10
	Local Area Social Care Update
	Jenny Boyd, Head of Local Delivery West Quadrant

	p 10-11
	Identification of best practice  
	Graham Lancaster, Interim Assistant Lead Strategic Commissioner – Primary

	p 11-17
	Briefing paper to include:


	· Satisfactory schools project 

· CSS review

· Traded services 

· Primary Data overview 

· Academies

· Ethnic Minority and Traveller Achievement Service
· SEN/Inclusion
· Academies’ update

	p 17 -18
	Key dates
	WEPHA/Local Authority meetings 2012/13  held at The Churchgate Hotel 
Wednesday 6 March 2013
Wednesday 19 June 2013

WEPHA (pay as you go) conferences at the Manor of Groves 

Friday 8 February 2013

Friday 28 June 2013
Headteachers’ Annual Conference 2013
Friday 15 March 2013          Stock Brook Country Club, Nr Billericay
Deputy Headteachers’ Annual Conference 2013
Friday 11 October 2013       Weston Homes Community Stadium

	*Page numbers refer to the full minutes (posted on the website) of the Autumn term Area meetings with LA Officers and Headteachers.
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	WEST EPHA SCHOOL IMPROVEMENT AUTUMN TERM CONFERENCE   
14 NOVEMBER 2012


	1.


	WELCOME AND INTRODUCTIONS

Isobel Barron, Vice-Chair of WEPHA, welcomed headteachers to the meeting, and in particular new headteachers who have started in the West Area:
Isobel Barron

Great Dunmow Primary

Amanda Beggs

The Leverton Infants & Nursery (Acting)

Tracey Bratley

Chrishall Holy Trinity And St Nicholas CE Primary School

John Howett

Newport Primary School (now substantive head)

Claire Jackman 

Great Easton CE Primary School

Nathan Lowe

The Flitch Green Academy (Acting)

Gillian Napier 

Farnham and Rickling Primaries

Isobel said farewell and thank you to the following headteachers who are leaving headship in Essex:

Shaon Ishaque

Kingsmoor Primary

Rose Pepper

Longwood Primary

Nigel Roberts

Jerounds Juniors 

Pav Saunders

Fawbert & Barnard Primary

Particular thanks were extended to Nigel, who has been Chair of WEPHA for many years, and to Shaon who has been West and County Treasurer for EPHA. Nigel’s departure leaves a vacancy for West Chair and headteachers were asked to consider taking over this vital role.


	

	2.
a)

b)

c)

	SCHOOL IMPROVEMENT WORKSHOPS

The following workshops were attended by headteachers:

RAISEonline analysis
Workshop led by Steve Mellors and Jacky Castle (Quadrant Commissioners) 
Steve noted that there are still a lot of discrepancies within the published (unvalidated) RAISEonline data produced to schools and reminded headteachers to contact the DfE to correct data that they know is incorrect. The discrepancies may also mean that the comparisons with national averages are not totally accurate; validated data should be provided to schools by the end of the autumn term.
Reference was made to the Ofsted evaluation descriptors found within the Ofsted Handbook (September 2012), focusing on the section on page 27 Grade descriptors – overall effectiveness: the quality of education provided in the school. Paragraphs 105 and 106 state:
105. When judging achievement, inspectors must have regard for pupils’ starting points and age, and the progress that the lowest attaining pupils are making. 

106. Inspectors must take account of: 

 the learning and progress across year groups of different groups of pupils currently on the roll of the school, including disabled pupils, those who have special educational needs and those for whom the pupil premium provides support. Evidence gathered by inspectors during the course of the inspection may include: 

 observation of lessons and other learning activities 

 scrutiny of pupils’ work to assess standards, progress and the quality of learning of pupils currently in the school 

 the school’s own records of pupils’ progress, including the progress of pupils who attend off-site alternative provision for all or part of the week 

 discussions with pupils about their work 

 the views of parents, pupils and staff 

 discussions with staff and senior leaders 

 case studies of individual pupils, particularly the lowest attaining pupils and those for whom the pupil premium provides support 

 in primary schools and some secondary schools, listening to pupils read in order to assess their standards and rates of progress in reading, with a particular focus on weaker readers 

Headteachers were reminded to focus on a range of evidence, not just data.
Steve was asked whether inspectors will start the inspection having pre-determined the inspection outcome, based purely on RAISEonline data. He said that, in his experience, this was not, and should not be, the case, although there has certainly been anecdotal evidence that suggests that some schools feel that the inspection outcomes have been decided prior to inspection and that it has been impossible to argue the school’s position. Steve reminded heads that the judgements are made corporately by the whole team, using the grade descriptors within  the evaluation schedule.  

The group discussed the assessment of Early Years and referred to the Subsidiary Guidance which states:

Inspectors should familiarise themselves with the new ‘Development matters’ and the Statutory Framework for the Early Years Foundation Stage’. 

8. There are no national data for attainment on entry. Inspectors should make a professional judgement about children’s attainment on entry by taking account of the proportions of children meeting expectations in the age-related bands of ‘Development Matters’ in the Early Years Foundation Stage. 

Attainment on entry to reception at age four 
11. Most children are likely to demonstrate some of the elements of skill, knowledge and understanding within the development matters band for 40–60+ months, in addition to all of the elements in the preceding band for 30–50 months. This may be referred to as the age-related expectation at the beginning of reception. Attainment on entry is likely to be below age-related expectations where a substantial proportion of children in a school do not demonstrate all of the elements in the 30–50 month band. The statutory early learning goals establish national expectations for most children to reach by the end of Reception Year. These are the statements in bold in the 40–60+ month band. 

Attainment at the end of the Early Years Foundation Stage/entry to Year 1 
12. For children in the Early Years Foundation Stage assessed on the Early Years Profile prior to September 2012: 

 compare school data with national results, rather than local, to evaluate attainment. Take into account all six areas of learning 

 check how many children score six in all of the personal, social and emotional development and communication, language and literacy scales. This indicates children working at a good level of development 

 check the data against the proportion of children scoring six or more in each of the assessment scales. Results very close to the national figures are likely to be described as broadly average. If results in any area fall below, but not close to, national figures, it is unlikely that attainment would be judged to be above average. 

13. In small schools, the attainment of different cohorts may vary greatly. Take this into account in evaluating current standards attained, clarifying differences in the report. If accuracy of judgement or the quality of records are inspection issues, it may be helpful to check work or observe and talk to children jointly with a member of staff to inform the achievement judgement. 

Judging progress in the Early Years Foundation Stage 
14. Where children make progress from age-related expectations at the beginning of nursery, to age-related expectations at the beginning of reception and the end of reception (where they can be compared with Early Years Foundation Stage Profile national figures) this is likely to represent expected progress during the Early Years Foundation Stage. 

5 ‘Most’ means the majority of or nearly all children. Ofsted’s definition of ‘most’ is 80–96%. 
6 ‘Substantial proportion’ means more than the 20% that might be outside the definition of ‘most’. 

Steve reminded headteachers that the judgement of progress must match the provision that is seen in the classroom. 

Key Stage 1 progress

A paper was circulated setting out a number of different explanations of progress at KS1. 

A representative in the “improving pupil performance division” at the Department for Education said:

Expected progress across KS1 is not currently set by the DfE. However, the DfE does have a “floor target” for the end of KS1, which is a secure Level 2. Progress is only officially measure by the DfE from the end of KS1 onwards, as there is no comparable measure for pupils at the end of EYFS. The representative stressed that what the DfE sets are the minimum expectations for progress and attainment; schools should be setting their own targets that will stretch their pupils.

http://www.education.gov.uk/help/contactus  

Pupil Progress at KS1 as part of whole-school inspection

An Ofsted HMI was consulted about expected progress across KS1. She explained that Ofsted does not determine how much progress pupils should make over KS1, but suggested that 1 ½ to 2 sub-levels would be a good guideline. 2 sub-levels a year would be “really secure progress”. She explained that what Ofsted considers good or satisfactory progress will very much depend on the individual pupils and the school. 

Contact us Ofsted   http://www.ofsted.gov.uk/contact-us
The HMI emphasised that inspectors draw on a range of sources to assess progress, not simply raw sata on individual pupils’ progress. They also conduct lesson observations and look at RAISEonline information. Schools need to show inspectors that they are taking into account different pupils’ starting points when analysing progress and setting targets. 

Progress according to data management systems

The DfE representative we spoke to explained that data management systems will set their own parameters for “expected” pupil progress. David Driscoll, an association education expert, explained that the results schools get when setting targets via software will depend entirely upon the algorithm used by the software and this will depend on the model it uses.

Moving from EYFS Profile data to NC levels and APS

David Driscoll advised that schools should start from the EYFS profile and not convert this to a NC level.
It was agreed that it was vital to carry out an early assessment in Year 1 and an effective transition from Reception to Year 1 is very important. Steve reminded the group that schools must be able to show that lower attainers are making accelerated progress. 

A link to the RAISEonline library: https://www.raiseonline.org/documentlibrary/ViewDocumentLibrary.aspx
Via this link, schools can access their own data and can manipulate and produce personalised reports using the school’s own, known, data.

Steve also referred to additional issues such as the importance of tracking children eligible for Free School Meals (including all those eligible in the last 6 years; the inclusion of phonics data in RAISEonline; the mobility of pupils in Years 5 & 6; national transition reports and so on.

Ofsted Inspection experience

Workshop led by Sheila Lewis-Smith, headteacher, and Sarah Roffey, Deputy Headteacher, at Harlowbury Primary
Sheila explained that they were notified of the Ofsted inspection at 12.40 pm, in line with the Framework guidance. She stressed that there is then a great deal to do, such as accessing the official portal for documents using a password notified to the school, and she had pre-warned her teachers and staff that she would not be available to discuss lesson plans and so on! She suggested that headteachers should produce a checklist of what to do prior to inspection and who will need to be contacted, including the LA representative, Chair of Governors and so on.
Sheila had produced a four page SEF which was shared with the Lead Inspector. She noted that the parent letter includes a reference to Parent View and this was checked until 11 am on the first day. (NB This seems to vary from inspection to inspection, so heads should not assume this will always be the case.) 

Sheila felt that the Ofsted process was much more fluid and rapid than in previous frameworks; inspectors dropped into lessons and the inspection was less rigidly planned or timetabled. However, Sheila did have the opportunity to devise a timetable, which included a meeting with the Chair of Governors on the second day. 

The inspectors chose a group of children to see; this group was totally random and not selected by the school. The inspectors did focus on phonics and reading, as expected. They also saw parents over the two days, including some who had asked to see them and also parents that they targeted in the playground. 

Sarah reminded headteachers of the continued emphasis on safeguarding, including a detailed scrutiny of the Single Central Record; the inspectors wanted to see that that volunteers were appropriately checked. They also asked to the see the certificates for the Child Protection designated person (and number 2) training. Inspectors also checked whether safer recruitment procedures were being followed, such as taking up references and undergoing relevant checks. 
The EPHA Manager agreed to send out a number of documents referred to during the workshop, including:

· Subsidiary guidance and Ofsted inspection handbook;

· A template for reporting the Pupil Premium use and impact;

· A template for the annual Special Educational Needs report;

· The School Information (Amendment) Regulations 2012, which includes the list of specific information that must be published on the school website;

· A template for “vulnerable case studies” and a governor monitoring visit report template, which includes reference to SMSC (from Pam’s school);

· A SEF summary template;
Raising Achievement with Assertive Mentoring 

Workshop led by John Howett, headteacher at Newport Primary, and Shirley Warbrick, headteacher at Birchanger Primary 

Assertive Mentoring is an initiative developed by school in Lancashire. It includes a nuber of systems including:
· Target setting

· Tracking 

· Mentoring

· Intervention

· Checking

John explained that it takes a highly systematic approach to assessment, lesson planning and the acquisition of basic skills. Initial assessments are made the moment a child enters the school and they have regular tests and assessment, which informs their levels and progress. The diagnostic tool in the system encourages discussion of understanding and learning. 

In Shirley’s school, as 93 pupils are assigned mentors, who are members of staff and governors. They use target data to challenge their mentees and an assertive style is crucial to their effectiveness; the most challenging pupils are linked to the most assertive mentors, whilst children who are generally on track are seen by less assertive, but still high quality mentors. 

The mentoring meetings are a one to one conversation for about 10 – 15 minutes, which include:

· Feeding back current performance and progress to the pupil

· Challenging under-achievement

· Agreeing interventions

· Communicating the mentoring agreements to the teacher

· Checking targets are understood

· Checking that agreed support is being implemented and is having the desired impact

· Changing the intervention if not

· Communicating the outcomes to interested parties
Assertive Mentoring products include:
· Assertive Mentoring system

· Staff mentoring system – Performance Management

· Attitude – behaviour system

· Assessment criteria system

· Literacy: Phonics and Spelling system

· Key Word Acquisition system

· Literacy: Reading Scheme Progression system

· Literacy: Writing Skills Progression system

· Numeracy: Assessment system

· Numeracy: Weekly Skills system

For more information contact Assertive Mentoring at system.solutions@talktalk.net
07810 125494   System Solutions, 4 Carroll Place, Croft-on-Tees, DL2 2SS
	EPHA 

Manager

	3.
	WEPHA UPDATE

The Autumn term EPHA newsletter, including dates for the 2012/13 school year, was circulated to headteachers at the meeting -these can also be found on the Newsletter page of the EPHA website www.essexprimaryheads.co.uk. 

EPHA Liaison Officer 

Reference was made to the EPHA Liaison Officer’s report circulated at the meeting, which referred to a number of committees that Mike Blant has attended on behalf of EPHA. These include:

Strategic Education Board (SEB)

The local authority in discussions with all partners continues to develop its role in the education of Essex children which centres around them having access to a ‘world-class education’, with access to good performing schools and colleges where vulnerable children are served well and can gain successful routes into training, employment and lifelong learning. Inevitably, the focus on school improvement will be on satisfactory schools as well as those in Ofsted categories. Councillor Stephen Castle believes that the education and skills agenda should be driven more by the needs of employers. 

Key messages to which the LA is minded* are: 

· to work with schools to develop a local education culture which supports schools to take decisions which are in the collective interest of pupils and the wider community

· to further develop the scrutiny role of councillors in championing and advocating on behalf of children & young people

· to keep a close eye on the sufficiency of support available for vulnerable children.

*findings of the ISOS Partnership commissioned by DfE/LGA

At the same time there is a recognition that community cohesiveness, improving outcomes for communities and the changing of cultures and perceptions will help to drive up the performance of schools.

Academy Status

Mike attended the Basildon Education Summit on Friday 5th October. Cllr Stephen Castle, Stephen Metcalf MP, John Baron MP, Cllr Tony Ball, Tim Coulson, Dave Hill and Alison Fiala were among the speakers and facilitators. 

Stephen Castle set out his stall for ‘Step change in Basildon education’ by recognising the need for all members of the community (including business, local councillors, governors, parents etc) to be working together to bring about social, economic and educational improvements. 

The table discussions gave primary headteachers and others the opportunity to explain some of the mitigating circumstances and to offer some possible solutions and ways of removing of barriers which might enable schools to focus more on teaching and learning and less on social, emotional and behavioural problems currently encountered. Issues of teacher recruitment, entry levels, parental involvement, partnership working and capacity building were also highlighted. 

Next steps:


· to consider the engagement of credible multi-academy sponsors to assist with the step change needed.

· to review current infant and junior schools and whether amalgamation would accelerate improvements.

· to work with the DfE where the Secretary of State expects schools to convert to an academy with a sponsor (in general, schools judged to be inadequate).


SEN Strategy 

A plan of action based on the SEN events held in the summer term should be produced during Autumn 2012 to be made available for perusal and comment by schools and interested parties. 

A new body has been formed - the ‘SEN Advisory Group’ due to meet on Wednesday 24th October headed up by Karen Jones – newly appointed SEN Project Manager. Mike will be attending this meeting and Julia Hunt (Headteacher at Brightlingsea Infants) for future meetings.

East of England Chairs of Headteacher Groups Network

Karen Springett and Mike Blant attend these meetings on behalf of EPHA.

The main agenda items:

· Initial Teacher Training – in particular the School Direct training opportunities; Debbie Holmes from the Teaching Agency explained the need to spread the word as to how groups of schools could be supported at a local level to train potential teachers on the job with an expectation to offer employment within that cluster: www.education.gov.uk/teachschooldirectprovider
· National College updates – Viv Keller-Garnett emphasised how Teaching School Alliances (TSAs) will be the major pillar of government policy and the conduit for the bulk of available funding for school improvement and driving up standards. TSAs will be responsible for succession planning, ITT, identifying and increasing the numbers of NLEs, LLEs, SLEs & NLGs. Funding for this group of experts is available to release capacity to work with schools below floor targets. 

Numbers though are thin on the ground. For Essex:

  2 primary TSAs

  9 primary NLEs

36 primary LLEs 



  1 primary NLG

The National Chairs of Headteacher Groups is upping its game with meetings arranged for discussions with ministers, DfE and Ofsted. 

Essex Safeguarding Children’s Board (ESCB)

The EPHA Liaison Officer attended his first meeting on this board. 

Topics included:


Multi-agency audits


Missing children


The reduction of children on CPP (headteachers at ADGs queried Social Care as 

to whether this could lead to children slipping through the net)


The new Safer Recruitment recommendations


The roll out for intensive working with Families with complex needs


The consultation on the 4 levels of need (the so-called windscreen model) 


	

	4.
	DATES OF FUTURE MEETINGS

WEPHA/Local Authority meetings 2012/13  held at The Churchgate Hotel 

Wednesday 6 March 2013

Wednesday 19 June 2013
WEPHA (pay as you go) conferences at the Manor of Groves 

Friday 8 February 2013

Friday 28 June 2013
Headteachers’ Annual Conference 2013

Friday 15 March 2013          Stock Brook Country Club, Nr Billericay
Deputy Headteachers’ Annual Conference 2013

Friday 11 October 2013       Weston Homes Community Stadium
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